”NATO Charity Bazaar” ASBL
Square du Vieux Tilleul 1/4, 1050 Ixelles, Brussels
No: 874.358.592

General Meeting

21 October 2014
The General Meeting started at 10h04
In Attendance:  38 (including Artist Corner and NATO International Club, NIC) Full Members were present or represented.
Absent: Albania, Azerbaijan, Iceland, Luxembourg, Tajikistan.
1. Welcome – Jimmie Bradshaw (President) / president@natocharitybazaar.org 
1.1. Welcome
Jimmie called the meeting to order, welcoming the members and letting them know that there are twenty seven days remaining till the Bazaar 2014.  She then went through the Agenda for the meeting. 
1.2. Welcome to new members
Jimmie then welcomed some new members: Epp Vali (2nd ANR Estonia), Sabine Oberneyer (NR Germany), Natalie de Coriolis (France), Snieguole Zenckevicius (Lithuania) and Mihaela Savu (Romania).
1.3. Approval of the Minutes – 7 October 2014
A motion was made and seconded to approve the above General Assembly (GA) minutes.  The resulting vote was unanimous.
2. Vice President and Guest Access – Beckie Metelko // vicepresident@natocharitybazaar.org 
Beckie began distributing Access passes before the meeting.  She thanked members who had already given her the information for Access and reminded members who hadn’t that the deadlines for Guest Passes is October 31st, for VIP passes November 4th.  She asked members to complete all the information on the Access form and if a section is not applicable to put a line through it.  She also asked that members didn’t add any information to the forms.  Although Beckie did not go through Access, all the details have been included for the minutes:
 The Ambassador (VIP) List is for Ambassadors (i.e. from the EU), their family members and their drivers ONLY (whoever is in the car with them).  Anyone and everyone accompanying the Ambassador in his vehicle MUST be on the list.  Requests for VIP pas​ses must be submitted no later than November 4th.  
The Guest List is for family members or friends who do not already have a Family Card or access to NATO and is only valid on Sunday.  (People who work at SHAPE already have access to NATO).  Your guests may accompany you in your vehicle.  However, they will have to get out of the ve​hicle at the main gate, show their passport going through security and then will be allowed to get back into your car to accompany you to your parking space.  Each nation is allowed six (6) Guest passes. The deadline for submitting this form is no later than October 31st. . The passes will be distributed at the November 6th General Meeting.
The Helpers List is for those who will be helping you on Saturday or Sunday (max.12 per nation or 18 per nation if the nation has a national stand and a restaurant stand).  When applying for access for helpers, you must include their name, date of birth, nationality, vehicle type and license plate number.  These guests are to gain access to NATO via the Z-entrance if they come by car.  If they come by foot, they can gain access to NATO through the main gate.  The dead​line for submitting this list is no later than October 31st.  The passes will be distributed at the November 6th General Meeting.

The Deliveries List is for people who will make deliveries on Saturday or Sunday.  Access for these people is only through the Z-gate.  When applying for access for deliveries, you must include their name, date of birth, nationality, vehicle type and license plate number.  The deadline for submission of this list is no later than November 4th and the passes will be distributed at the November 6th General Meeting.
The Musicians List is for those who have been approved by the Entertainment Coordinator to perform during the Bazaar.  All of the above lists can be accessed in the “Members Only” section of our web site.

2.1  Facebook

Beckie explained that if she received requests from people who were unknown to her she would not accept them as members on the Facebook           page.  For privacy and security reasons she has to validate each request, to do this she will always ask for more information before she accepts new members.
3. Treasurer Update – Alessandra Foresti Bertozzi  treasurer@natocharitybazar.org 
Alessandra informed the members of the current total income in the NATO Charity Bazaar (NCB) account.  She said that we have received the payment from three sponsors: Bis-Rent, Volvo AC Brussels and Weibel.
Sponsors                   €10.027                                                                                                                                                                                                               Bake Sales                  €5.179                                                                                                                                                                                                      Small x BIG                  €194                                                                                                                                                                                               Fundraising Events     €2.445                                                                                                                                                                                                  

TOTAL                     €17.862
4. Membership – Trine Lauvsnes (Membership Coordinatior)  membership@natocharitybazaar.org  
Trine thanked the members for sending their membership information.  She reminded them to try and complete all the details on the form.  All the forms for membership can be found on the website in the “Members Only” section of our web site.

5. Website – Ludmila Novakova
Ludmila explained that she is busy updating the website but will not be changing the website until after the Bazaar 2014 is finished to avoid any confusion.  She reminded members that the “members only” section of the website can be accessed by using the name “member” and the password “member”.

6. Bazaar Update – Emily Michnay (Bazaar Coordinator) / coordinator@natocharitybazaar.org 
6.1. Floor Plan 
Emily explained that there have been no major changes to the floor plan.  She reminded members that the NIC/NCB Info Desk will be located directly outside of the door to the Luns Theatre, here nations can obtain extra garbage bags, clean up forms and any help or information needed.  She informed the members that Board members would be present throughout the Bazaar and would be available to help with any problems.
6.2. Bazaar Set-up
· Decorating Your National Stand
Emily showed the members some photographs from previous bazaars to show how the stands may be decorated and also to show ways of displaying objects and images using shelving and other display stands.  She reminded members that the NATO rules may NOT be broken:

· NO nails, tacks or glue on the walls

· NO staples or other damaging materials on the tables

· Only nation name plates may be suspended from the ceiling, which are attached using specially designed mag​nets – both of which are provided by us.

· NO materials may be attached to the walls or to the ceiling. (You may attach posters and such to window areas, provided you clean the win​dows completely afterwards.)

· DO NOT cover the NATO TV’s unless they are completely disconnected from the electricity!!  If you are in doubt, please ask.

· NO burning candles  

The NATO Fire Marshall will be walking around on both Saturday (along with Emily) and Sunday of the Bazaar.  If he sees anything which is not allowed or which is po​ten​tially dangerous, you will be required to change it – NO EXCEPTIONS.

We will provide tables, chairs, nation name plates and access to electricity (only if requested).  You must provide power cords / extension cords, decorations for the tables and surrounding area, free standing frames from which to hang decorations, notice boards, display cabinets, shelving and tools for setting up and displaying your decorations, etc.

6.3. Thanking NATO Staff 
Each year several people in NATO’s staff work throughout the Bazaar for us – at no cost to us.  Therefore, in order to show our appreciation, we provide them with color-coded Food Vouchers – one for Saturday and one for Sunday.  With the voucher, the NATO staff member is entitled to one main dish, one dessert and one drink of their choice.  When presented with a Food Voucher, the vendor is asked to please check the appro​pri​ate box on the back of the voucher and return it to the NATO staff member.  This addition to the voucher should eliminate any reuse of the vouchers.

Emily thanked all the members who had brought a bottle of wine or spirits to thank NATO staff and asked any nations who haven’t yet brought a bottle to do so as soon as possible as the deadline was the date of the meeting.

6.4. Entertainment 
So far the UK, Estonia, Latvia and Turkey have provided some entertainment.  Julija’s husband, Vedran Vejic, is the Stage Manager, and he is working on the entertainment schedule.  If you know of anyone who would like to sing, dance or perform at the Bazaar, please send an e-mail to Vedran at entertainment@natocharitybazaar.org. 

6.5. Bazaar After Sale 
Emily explained that after the Bazaar from Monday 24th November to Friday 28th November the Press Hall (area in front of the ING Bank) will be reserved for the After Bazaar Sales. The sales will take place from 10h00 to 14h00, there will be a maximum of five nations per day.  Any nation wishing to sell any goods not sold at the Bazaar may do so by signing up for a time slot at the next meeting on November 6th or by contacting Emily.  The schedule will be available on our website.

7. Tombola Update – Carla Bucalossi Quatrini (Tombola Coordinator) tombola@natocharitybazaar.org
Carla thanked all the countries that have submitted a prize list and congratulated all the members on their Tombola ticket sales.  She asked any countries who have finished selling tickets and still have tickets remaining to please return the unsold tickets to her.  She told the members that if they required more tickets they should ask her.

7.1 Tombola Ticket Sales                                                                                                                                                                                                                
An updated ticket sales schedule is always available in the “Members Only” section of our web-site.  Should your nation wish to have more time slots or change their time or date, please contact Carla, and she will do her best to accommodate your wishes.  The remaining dates for Tombola ticket sales are either in the Press Hall (the green dates) – on October 22, 23, 24, 27, 28, 29, 31 and November 5, 6, 7.   Or in the corner of the NATO cafeteria (the red dates) - right next to the entrance to the self-serve restaurant, on November 10, 11, 12, 13, 14.  
8. International Restaurant 2013 – Christina Arvanitaki (Coordinator) / restaurant@natocharitybazaar.org 
Christina thanked all the members who participated in the first International Restaurant meeting and announced that the following 21 nations are participating in the International Restaurant this year: Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Italy, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, The Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Slovakia, Spain, Turkey and United Kingdom and the nations selling on Saturday are: Belgium, Bosnia &Herzegovina, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Germany, Greece, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, The Netherlands, Portugal, Slovakia, Spain, Turkey and UK.  
She reminded the nations that in the Restaurant area each stand is responsible for the garbage nearest to their stand, the garbage should be emptied hourly or as needed.  Christina explained where the garbage was to be taken, showing a slide of the bins outside the kitchen area. 

Christina explained that Eva would be coordinating the Teen helpers, who would all be entitled to a food voucher valid for either Saturday and/or Sunday.  They will also receive a certificate of appreciation for their time and hard work. 

The next International Restaurant Coordination Meeting will be on November 13th, with the NATO Chef 15h00 – 17h00 in the NATO Self Service Res​taurant, all Coordinators will be shown around the kitchen area by the NATO chef.  Christina emphasized that if a nation’s Restaurant Coordina​tor does not participate in the two (2)restaurant meetings, the nation will NOT be allowed to participate in the International Restaurant.
· Bazaar Set-up in International Restaurant on Saturday, November 15th 
· 8h00 - Set-up begins 

· Preparing the tables in the dining area

· Placing your nation’s name plate (NATO staff will already have done this for you, so no ladders will be required)

· Checking helper and deliver passes

· Checking electricity outlets

· 13h00 – Restaurant area closes

Don’t forget to clean up, so that everything is ready for the Bazaar on Sunday, and to shop, eat and enjoy the day.
· Bazaar Set-up in International Restaurant on Sunday, November 16th 
· 8h00 - Set-up begins 

Hungary and Azerbaijan prepare the table and serve coffee to our Patrons and Sponsors (before the Opening Ceremony).

· 10h15 – VIP preview of the International Restaurant 

· 15h00 – International Restaurant closes and clean-up begins (sometime hereafter Les Samaritans will come to pick up leftovers

· 16h00 – The area is left clean and flags are to be returned to the Information Desk

· 16h30 – Les Samaritans comes to pick up leftovers and the Bazaar is closed

Be sure to leave everything clean and ready for business as usual on Monday.

Christina then reminded all of the members that for safety reasons NO CHILDREN UNDER THE AGE OF 16 ARE ALLOWED IN THE KITCHEN AREA – NO EXCEPTIONS!!!

9. Sponsors – Dionysia Leolei (Sponsorship / Events Coordinator) / sponsor@natocharitybazaar.org 
Dionysia informed the members that we have two new sponsors: Gold sponsor Stella Artois have sponsored the Bazaar 2014 and donated a new Tombola Drum and Bronze sponsor Weibel Doppler Radar produce radar systems.   
· Diamond – NATO Staff Centre SA/NV (no cash but services worth a lot of money, e.g. use of the chalet and venue for the Donation Ceremony)
· Platinum – Aramark (no cash but services worth a lot of money, e.g. restaurant and cafeteria area)
· Platinum – General Dynamics  
· Platinum – Volvo 
· Platinum – Bis Rent 
· Platinum – BMW 
· Gold – ING Bank
· Gold – Stella Artois 

· Silver – Concordia Insurance

· Bronze – Weibel Doppler Radars
· Bronze – Banca Monte Paschi Belgio 
She especially thanked Jimmie for her hard work in establishing Stella Artois as a Gold Sponsor.
10. Any Other Business & Closing – Jimmie Bradshaw (President) / president@natocharitybazaar.org 

Jimmie told the members that France will hold their traditional Champagne Sale in the Press Hall on October 23rd from 14h00 to 16h00 with all proceeds going to the NCB.  

Jimmie thanked Hungary and Azerbaijan, who will be the two nations hosting the Patrons and Sponsors Coffee at the 2014 Bazaar.

She then went through the list of Patrons attending the 2014 Bazaar:

· General Bartels, Chairman of the NATO Military Committee & Mrs. Inge Vansteenkiste

· HE Ambassador Alexander Vershbow, NATO Deputy Secretary General & Mrs Lisa Vershbow

· Air Marshal Sir Christopher Harper, Director General of International Military Staff & NATO Charity Bazaar Honorary President Lady Jan Harper

· NATO Charity Bazaar Honorary Vice President Ms.Kati Schmidt

She informed the members that unfortunately due to prior engagements the new NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg & Mrs Ingrid Schulerud were unable to attend.
Be sure to mark your calendars with the dates for upcoming meetings as follows:
· November 6th                         - Last meeting before Bazaar, key focus: Final Instructions & After Sales Schedule

· November 13th                       - Final Restaurant Meeting 

· January 27th 2015                  - Donation Ceremony in NATO Staff Centre Banquet Room
The General Meeting was adjourned at 11h10
This document is the original and authentic text.

In the event of litigation, the English version of these minutes shall prevail.

Brussels, 22 October 2014
President
Vice President

Treasurer 
Full Members

